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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on

May 6, 2009. Mayor Tom Theis called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. Council members present: Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Linda Bendixen, Dick Olson, and Marty Bruns. Staff present: City Engineer, Dick Ransom; Police Chief, Dennis Marks; Community Development Director, Mark Powers; Building Inspector, Jim Fisher; Code Enforcement Officer, Chad Breidinger; Street Superintendent, Rod Jasa; Interim Finance Director, Cindy Kudrna; Water Superintendent, Carl Ransford; Water Clerk, Deb Larson and Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole. Guests: Harlan and Marlene Glandorf, Bob Ford, Lee Rathje, Charlie Fridal, Bob Jones, Dale Scroth, Richard Zeaske, Bob Bartlett, Troy Anderson, Philip Parmer, Daniel Hoffman, John Dove, Steve Jordison and Gazette Reporter, John Schweitzer. 
Bob Rampulla moved the approval of the agenda, second by Marty Bruns. Motion carried.
Linda Bendixen moved the approval of the consent agenda:  Approval of bills; Meeting Minutes: Regular Meetings 4/01/09, 4/15/09; Special Meetings 3/28/09, 3/31/09, 4/21/09 & 4/23/09; Received & Filed minutes: History 2/09/09 & 4/13/09; Library 4/14/09; Park & Recreation 4/14/09; Planning & Zoning 3/31/09; Water 4/21/09; City Engineer’s Report; Mayor’s Report; Approval of a Class B, Outdoor Service & Sunday Sales for Hiawatha Lion’s Club for Hog Wild Days; Approval of RESOLUTION #09-066 waiver of sewer fees 1212 Dina Ct. & 104 Ashworth Ct. south, second by Bob Rampulla. Motion carried.
Presentations Presented: 

Water: Mayor, Tom Theis recognized Dick Larson who recently resigned as Water Broad member after serving 19 years on the Water Board. Dick Larson has served the Community in several ways, as the first full time employee, Fire Department Volunteer, and as a board member.  

American Legion Post 735: Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole and Steve Jordison of the Iowa Park & Recreation Association presented a Service Club Award of Excellence volunteerism plaque to the American Legion Post 735 for their dedication to the community by preserving our American traditions and values, improving the quality of life for children, caring for veterans and their families, and teaching the fundamentals of good citizenship. 

Dave Saari: Park & Recreation Director, Angie Cole and Steve Jordison of the Iowa Park & Recreation Association presented a Special Recognition Award for volunteerism plaque to Dave Saari for his dedication to the community. Dave has encouraged, assisted, and contributed to the growth of many programs and resources within Hiawatha, Linn County, and the State of Iowa.
Amending Hiawatha Ordinance Chapter 106 Resource Recovery and Refuse Disposal §106.6 Frequency of Collection adding dumpster enclosure (Ordinance #637)
Mayor Theis open the public hearing at 7:10 P.M. for the consideration of amending City of Hiawatha Ordinance Chapter 106 §106.6 Frequency of Collection adding dumpster enclosure requirements as follows (see complete ordinance):  
1. Enclosures

a. Requirement

b. Construction and Appearance i-viii

There were no written or oral comments received at or prior to the public hearing. Public hearing closed at 7:11 P.M. 

Marty Bruns placed Ordinance #637 amending Code of Ordinance Chapter 106 §106.6 Frequency of Collection adding dumpster enclosure requirements on its first reading, second by Linda Bendixen. Motion carried.

Dick Olson moved to waive the second and third reading of Ordinance #637 amending Code of Ordinance Chapter 106 §106.6 Frequency of Collection adding dumpster enclosure requirements 
second by Bob Rampulla. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson 
NAYS: None 
Bob Rampulla moved the adoption of Ordinance #637 amending Code of Ordinance Chapter 106 §106.6 Frequency of Collection adding dumpster enclosure requirements: 1. Enclosures; a. Requirement; b. Construction and Appearance i-viii, second by Marty Bruns. 
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Dick Olson, Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen, Marty Bruns
NAYS: None
Ordinance #637 adopted.

Public Hearing to consider FY-09 Budget Amendment 
Mayor Theis open the public hearing at 7:14 P.M. for the consideration of amending FY-09 Budget reflecting increased utilities for the new city hall, additional salaries for the fire and ambulance personnel added this fiscal year, other minor adjustments and additional revenues received in taxes levied, licenses and permits, intergovernmental, and charges for services.  

There were no written or oral comments received at or prior to the public hearing. Public hearing closed at 7:15 P.M. 

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #09-067 amending FY-09 Budget as submitted, second by Marty Bruns. Motion carried. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson 

NAYS: None

Motion carried. 

Code of Ordinances-Unified Development Code Appendix “A” Plan ting Guidelines & Suggested Tree Planting List § III and Code of Ordinances Chapter 151 Trees §151.02,3  
The City Council has reviewed the Code of Ordinances-Unified Development Code Appendix “A” Planting Guidelines & Suggested Tree Planting List §III. Suggested Tree Planting List removing Ash Trees and the Hiawatha Code of Ordinance Chapter 151 Trees §151.02,3 adding Ash Trees as a prohibited tree and deems it necessary to amend the Code of Ordinances.
Marty Bruns moved to set a public hearing date for the consideration amending Code of Ordinances-Unified Development Code Appendix “A” Planting Guidelines & Suggested Tree Planting List §III. Suggested Tree Planting List removing Ash Trees and Chapter 151 Trees §151.02,3 adding Ash Trees as a prohibited tree on May 18, 2009 at 7:00 P.M., second by Bob Rampulla. Motion carried. 

Appointment of Water Board Member-Gary Casady
Marty Bruns moved to appoint Gary Casady as Water Board member filling the vacant seat due to Dick Larson’s resignation, second by Nancy Melsa. Motion carried. 

The appointment will be immediate, with an end term date of December 31, 2013. 
Hearing request-Farmer’s Daughter’s Market 495 Miller Road appealing a nuisance & abatement notice
On April 13, 2009 the Community Development Department sent Ms. Goodlove of the Farmer’s Daughter’s Market a letter in regards to the tilling up of the dedicated road right of way in the rear of her property. The letter stated that the city does not allow distribution of the right of way area in any way from its original state with out prior written permission from the City Council 

On April 17, 2009 the City received a letter from Jennifer Goodlove of Farmer’s Daughter’s Market 495 Miller Road appealing the notice for nuisance and abatement in regards to the use of city right-of-way located in the rear of her business location. Ms. Goodlove stated within her letter of appeal that in her original meeting with Mark Powers prior to construction that he stated that she could use the land for gardening as long as it would be put back in its original state. Ms. Goodlove has removed the debris from the area and in its place planted a vegetable garden. Ms. Goodlove is asking for the city council to allow the Farmer’s Daughter’s Market to use the adjacent east parcel for gardening during season. Ms. Goodlove additionally stated that she would put the land back to its original state when the city would need to use the right of way. 
Ms. Goodlove addressed the City Council in regards to the above appeal and additionally presented a land lease (city would have the ability to cancel the lease with a thirty (30) day notice) and a certificate of liability. Ms. Goodlove stated that she has already cleaned up all the hazardous waste in the flat land area of the Edgewood Road right of way adjoining her property. Ms. Goodlove stated that in exchange for the use of the right of way she would maintain and keep the area clean and free of chemicals. 
Bob Rampulla questioned the quotes within Ms. Goodlove’s letter of appeal. Bob Rampulla asked Mark Powers if he stated that Ms. Goodlove could use the city right of way. Mark Powers stated that he did not recollect stating any such thing and that he did not have the authority to authorize the use of city right of way. 

Ms. Goodlove stated that she had asked Mr. Powers is she could use the right of way for a garden. 

Council member, Bob Rampulla asked if the city had an ordinance in regards to city right of way.

Linda Bendixen asked if the city had any past practices for the use of right-of-way. Community Development Director stated that he was not aware of any past practices or an ordinance. 

Bob Rampulla stated that it appeared that Ms. Goodlove comes to the city after the fact to ask permission. 

Ms. Goodlove stated that was not true. 

Ms. Goodlove stated that is was very clear that Mr. Powers knew what she was going to do. 

Mark Powers asked Ms. Goodlove why this has come to be an issue, when during final inspection she was asked to return the right-of-way to green space. 

Ms. Goodlove stated that what she is doing right now is better than what it was. 

Bob Rampulla stated this does not seem like a good idea, if the council would choose to approve the request for the use of city right of way they would be setting precedence. 

Ms. Goodlove stated that she did ask and was given permission to use the city right of way for growing vegetables.  Ms. Goodlove additionally stated her father who was unable to attend was a part of the conversation with Mr. Powers and in trying to simplify things she put together a land lease and would carry liability insurance on the right of way. 
Bob Rampulla stated that he believes Mark Powers did not give Ms. Goodlove permission to use the city right of way and that Ms. Goodlove asked permission after the fact.
Ms Goodlove stated that Mr. Rampulla was calling her a liar and that she was insulted by his comment and that she would not stand for that. 

Bob Rampulla stated that he believes the city staff and they did not give her permission to use the city right of way. 
Linda Bendixen stated in her opinion we should not use the city right of way, however Ms. Goodlove could finish out the growing season and after harvest return the right of way back to its original state. Dick Olson agreed. 
The Council will need to discuss whether Ms. Goodlove should be allowed to use city right of way at a later date. The City Council stated that there is a broader issue that needs to be discussed in regard to the use of right of way. They will consider an ordinance or set a policy regarding the use of right of way. 
Ms. Goodlove asked if the City was going to maintain the right of way.  Council stated that they will continue to discuss the appropriate use of city right of way. 

Ms. Kovach stated that other individuals use the city right of way adjoining their property extending their yards. 

Mayor Theis pointed out that the mowing of yards is not the same has using the right of way for commercial use. 

Ms. Goodlove addressed Council member, Bob Rampulla asking him for an apologize for a statement he made and that he should clear himself. 

Council member, Bob Rampulla stated that he believes the city staff and that is where he stands.

Ms. Goodlove stated that it was unacceptable and she would be calling KCRG.

Mayor Theis directed the council to make a decision on whether they were going to allow Ms. Goodlove to use the right of way.

Council member, Bruns asked for clarification. 

Council member, Linda Bendixen moved to allow Ms. Goodlove to continue to raise her garden in the city right of way behind the Farmer’s Daughter’s Market for one (1) season only and to be later discussed again after the harvest, second by Marty Bruns. (AYES: Melsa, Bendixen, Olson, Bruns; NAYS: Rampulla). Motion carried.  

Council members, Linda Bendixen and Dick Olson both stated that they are glad Ms. Goodloves' business is here in Hiawatha and thanked her for coming. 

Appointment of Volunteer Firefighter-Erica Schark
Marty Bruns moved to re-appoint Erica Schark has a volunteer fire fighter effective immediately, second by Nancy Melsa. Motion carried. 
Mosquito Control Services
The City has solicited quotes for Mosquito Control Services and received one (1) quote for ground spray mosquito control for the 2009 mosquito season from Schendel Pest Control as follows:
· $450.00 minimum for up to 10 miles then $45.00 per mile after the first ten miles, the cost would be $450.00 minimum for any special request such as events. 
· NOTE: The City has 30 miles of streets at a cost of $1350.00 per ground spray; the total cost includes the area parks. 

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #09-068 awarding contract for the 2009 Mosquito Control to Schendel Pest Control of Marshalltown, Iowa at a cost of $450.00 for up to ten miles, then $45.00 per mile after the first ten miles and the cost would be $450.00 minimum for any special request such as events. The City has 30 miles of streets at a cost of $1,350.00 per ground spray; the total cost includes the area parks, second by Bob Rampulla. 
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Dick Olson, Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, Linda Bendixen, Bob Rampulla 

NAYS: None

Resolution #09-068 adopted. 

Vehicle Replacement-1998 Ford F250 w/snow plow
The City Council reviewed a request to replace a 1998 Ford F250 with snow plow from the Park and Recreation Department. The scheduled replacement of this vehicle was marked for replacement in FY06. The truck currently has 58,000 miles and is in poor condition.
Council member, Linda Bendixen stated that she thought that during budget preparation that the purchases of new vehicles were to be postponed.

Council members, Dick Olson and Marty Bruns believed that was in regards to the Fire Department vehicles. 

Council member, Dick Olson asked the staff to research the cost of restoring the vehicle verses purchasing a new one. 

Council member, Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #09-069 authorizing staff to proceed with the bidding process for the replacement of a 1998 FORD F250 Truck with snow plow, second by Marty Bruns. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns 

NAYS: Linda Bendixen
Resolution #09-069 adopted. 
Town Center Master Plan-Public Input Meeting
City Engineer, Dick Ransom updated the council with information regarding the Town Center Master Plan and at this time stated it was appropriate to ask Olsson Associates –Dave Ciaccio to finalize the Town Center Master Plan in a report format for the City Council to view and place on file. 
Council member, Marty Bruns moved to initiate the completion of the Town Center Master Plan agreement with Dave Ciaccio and request a final document to be placed on file, second by Dick Olson. Motion carried. 
Heritage Green Drainage Plan
The Council reviewed the Heritage Green Drainage Plan that was submitted by Hall & Hall Engineering. The plan demonstrates a 4-5 foot deep channel to aid in water retention. 
City Engineer, Dick Ransom would like to hold a public input meeting for adjoining property owners to view the plan and ask any questions they may have in regards to the plan. After review of the plan the next step would be to submit the plan to the Corps of Engineers. 

Boyson Road/Robins Road Intersection Project
The Council reviewed the Boyson Road/Robins Road Intersection Three (3) Phase Plan. The Boyson Road/Robins Road Intersection Project will be spread over a four (4) fiscal year period, construction will take place in an increments spanning over a three (3) year period.  Total project cost $ 4,480,000; includes federal funding of $578,000. 
·  Phase I- Begin environmental review; $720,000 Construction (Robins Road reconstruction w/o light; drainage area)

              $530,000 Land Acquisition and easements
· Phase II- $1,730,000 Construction 

   $   750,000 Construction



(Construction of intersection and Boyson Road reconstruction)
· Phase III-$750,000 Construction (the balance of the east end of Boyson Road)
Council member, Dick Olson moved to authorize city engineers to submit the file concept statement with the Iowa Department of Transportation to begin the funding process for the Boyson Road/Robins Road Intersection Project, second by Bob Rampulla. Motion carried. 
North Center Point Road Streetscape Project

City Engineer, Dick Ransom has reviewed and recommends Pay Estimate #5 for the North Center Point Road Streetscape Project in the amount of $234,637.38 to Horsifeld Construction Inc. 

Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #09-070 approving Pay Estimate #5 for the 12th Avenue Sewer Basin Sanitary Sewer Repair & Reconstruction Project to Municipal Pipe Tool Co. in the amount of $41,502.65

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Linda Bendixen, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla 

NAYS: None
Resolution #09-070 adopted.
8th Avenue Watermain and Subdrain Project 
City Engineer, Dick Ransom has reviewed and recommends (Balancing) Change order #2 for the 8th Avenue Watermain and Subdrain Project with an increase of $2,064.55 which brings the revised contract amount to $93,336.52. 

Council member, Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #09-071 approving (Balancing) Change Order #2 with an increase of $2,064.55 due to quantity adjustments as dictated by construction, which brings the revised contract amount to $93,336.52, second by Nancy Melsa. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Dick Olson, Linda Bendixen, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa

NAYS: None

Resolution #09-071 adopted.
City Engineer, Dick Ransom has reviewed and recommends Pay Estimate #3 for the 8th Avenue Watermain and Subdrian Project to Tschiggfrie Excavating Company in the amount of $15,541.35, second by Bob Rampulla.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Marty Bruns, Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Dick Olson, Linda Bendixen

NAYS: None
Resolution #09-072 adopted.
Mitchell Drive Pump Station and Force Main Extension/By Pass Project 
City Engineer, Dick Ransom has reviewed and recommends Pay Estimate #1 for the Mitchell Drive Pump Station and Force Main Extension/By Pass Project to Ricklefs Excavating in the amount of $382,986.56.
Council member, Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #09-073 approving Pay Estimate #1 for the Mitchell Drive Pump Station and Force Main Extension/By Pass Project in the amount of $382,986.56 to Ricklefs Excavating, second by Marty Bruns. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Linda Bendixen, Dick Olson, Marty Bruns, Nancy Melsa

NAYS: None 
Resolution #09-073 adopted. 
City Administrator Employment Agreement

The City Council reviewed the employment agreement between the City of Hiawatha and Gary G. Rogers Jr. as the new City Administrator as stated in Attachment “A”.

Council member, Dick Olson presented RESOLUTION #09-074 approving the Employment Agreement between the City of Hiawatha and Gary G. Rogers Jr. as the new City Administrator as stated in Attachment “A”, second by Marty Bruns. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa, Linda Bendixen, Marty Bruns, Dick Olson 
NAYS: None 
Resolution #09-074 adopted. 

Citizens Input

Dale Schroth of 110 Northwood Drive addressed the council with his concerns regarding drainage issue along Chaffee and Northwood Drive. City Engineer, Dick Ransom stated that over the years the city has address those concerns by removing trees, adding rip rap, and the installation of a large pipe. 

Staff will continue to look into the drainage issue.

Bob Rampulla adjourned the meeting at 8:26 PM, second by Linda Bendixen. Motion carried. 
                                                                                              _____________________________







               Thomas A. Theis, Mayor

ATTEST: ______________________

                 Kim Downs, City Clerk


